HOWDEN TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Howden Town Council held on Tuesday 17 January 2017 at 7 pm in the Council meeting room, 17 Bridgegate, Howden
Present:

Councillors R Blee, C Burton, R Drury, R Hart, A Martinson, A Morris, H Pears, H Roberts (Chair), A Shone, E Ward, A Wilson.
Apologies:

Councillor D Patrick.
In attendance:
ERY Councillor C Bayram, one member of the Press and one member of the Public.
Clerk:


Allison Milner 

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and spoke a few words about the late Roger Hill who had recently passed away.  Mr Hill was a former member of the Council and had served from 1993 for at least ten years, serving as Chair for a time. He was a well-respected gentleman with varied hobbies and interests.  At the Chair’s request, all present stood and gave a minute’s silence in respect of Mr Hill.

After the silence, Cllr Burton asked to say a few words.  Mr Hill was the Chair of the Council when Cllr Burton became a member.  He encouraged the Councillors at the time not to bring party politics to the role, something which has continued to this day.  It was during Mr Hill’s Chairmanship that the role of the Chair to the Council also became the Mayor of Howden – encouraging publicity and a higher profile for the Town.  Cllr Burton went on to say that Mr Hill did a lot of work on behalf of the Town and the Town Council.

Min 1540
Declaration of interest

1540.1  There were no interests declared.

1540.2
No dispensations were requested/granted.
Min 1541
Minutes of the Town Council Meeting held on 17 January 2017
The minutes of the above meeting were approved as a true record.
Min 1542
Spaldington Airfield Wind Farm Update

The Rural Communities officer did not attend, sending her apologies.  The Clerk was instructed to invite her to the February meeting.

Min 1543
Action Log

1542.1

Bus Shelter – ongoing. 
1542.2

Crumbling gravestone – The crumbling stone has been laid flat for safety reasons.  The gravestone which is face down will be turned over in due course.
1542.3
Definitive Map – Cllrs Wilson and Drury have signed a statement indicating that there has never been a formal right of way off Knedlington Road near the Cemetery through to the Marsh and that there were in the past fences and also signs indicating private property.
Min 1544
Minutes of the Following Committee Meetings.

The minutes of the following Committee meetings were received:
1543.1
Planning Committee held on 3 January 2017.

1543.2
Amenities Committee held on 10 January 2017.

1543.3
Resources and Asset Management Committee held on 12 January 2017.  Cllr Blee, the Chair of the Committee reported that the building costs are being offset considerably by the rental of the office space and the meeting room.  He also presented the budget requirements as per these minutes explaining that some of the requirements were going to be offset by previous years underspends and uncommitted revenue reserves, thus keeping the precept down as much as possible.  The Clerk wished it to be noted that running and maintenance costs had always been kept relatively low as the Town was lucky enough to have very active Councillors, undertaking the majority of these works themselves. It was proposed that a precept of £152,000 be requested. This would be an increase of 1.9% on the Town Council proportion of a band D property. This was seconded by Cllr Hart and all were in favour.  The precept demand was signed by the Chair and the Clerk.

Min 1545
Minutes of the Ashes Trust Meeting
The minutes of the Ashes meeting held on 21 November 2016 were received.
Min 1546
Ashes Vacancy

There had been two expressions of interest in the Ashes vacancy for a trustee, Liz Grant and Diane Smith.  Cllr Blee reported that as per the Ashes constitution the Town council could have up to three members on the Ashes but did not have to have three.  As there were two expressions of interest therefore, should the Council consider having only two members on the trust.  The Chair informed the Council that Cllr Neal had resigned her position on the Council the previous night. It was agreed it would be prudent to offer both applicants to the Ashes Trust.
Min 1547
Safety

The Clerk reported no safety issues noted after the monthly inspection of the Marsh and the Minster grounds.
Min 1548
Chain of Office
The Council discussed ownership of the original Howden Rural District Council chain of office.  When it was taken over by Boothferry Borough Council, it left Howden. It is now believed to be worn by the Deputy Chair of the ERYC. The Town Council had requested in 2003 for the return of the Chain of office but unfortunately, one member parish of the former Howdenshire Rural District Council disagreed. The Clerk was requested to approach the Civic Office with a view to it being returned to Howden.
Min 1549
Howden Police Service

The Chair, Deputy Chair and Clerk had met with representatives from Humberside Police at their request, to discuss the police service in Howden.  Currently the police station is not used and all Howden officers are “based” at Goole police station. They were considering options for the provision of community policing in towns which were viable in terms of financial terms and manpower cover.  The police would still like a presence in Howden for people to go to if they needed assistance for non-urgent, non-emergency instances.  Options are being considered but it was tentatively asked if a “reception area” for enquiries on behalf of the police and also somewhere for the Community officers to call in could be hosted at the Town Council offices.  This would be for a trial period and payment of costs incurred would be met.  The Clerk reported that she often had members of the public calling to the office, or ringing with enquiries that would be better served being reported to the police anyway.

Concern was expressed that, should the Council agree to this, it would be seen by the public as being a party to closing Howden police station.

It was asked if ERYC had been approached and the Clerk stated that their facility would be better as it was manned by more than one person but the police reported they had contacted ER but they did not want to engage in further discussions.
The Chair pointed out that this was not only for consideration in Howden.  Other towns had been approached and the system was currently being used in Immingham.

Cllr Shone expressed concern as the Chair of the Personnel and Grievance Committee that providing the service with the Clerk as a lone worker may be a risk.  As the Town grows an assistant may be required and this might be a better time to offer this service.

It was agreed to respond to the police inviting them to address the Council further should they wish to pursue this idea as the Council would not agree or refuse without further information and assurances.
Min 1550
Promoting Howden / Joint Venture

1550.1
Cllr Martinson reported that the next meeting was to be on Wednesday 15 February.  She would be sending out a SWOT (Strength, Weakness, Opportunities and Threat) form for everyone to complete and return.  This would be analysed at the meeting.
1550.2
Phil White from BBC Radio Humberside had visited the Town for a radio roadshow.  This was due to be repeated on 2 March.
Min 1551
Report from ERY Councillor Bayram
Cllr Bayram provided brief reports on the following:-
1551.1
Cllr Bayram has already had calls from Humberside Police regarding the service.  As the ERYC building in Howden is a multi-service centre, it would be the ideal place for this.  He will chase up with ERYC.
1551.2
The Willows – planning application for a dwelling – this was currently in flood zone 3 but it possibly being re-categorised by the Environment Agency to flood zone 2 or 1.  The applicant is still pursuing this with ERYC planning department.

1551.3
Opening of the Gladmans Appeals – does the Council have a five year land supply for building?

1551.4
Carter Street – has not yet been adopted by the Council.  Cllr Bayram reported that this was because of issues with the streetlights.  The developers had not complied with ERYC.  This is ongoing.

1551.5
2017/18 Budget – ERYC were in the process of setting their budget and were looking at a considerable increase compared to previous years.

Min 1552
Correspondence
The following correspondence was received and noted:-

1552.1
From The Planning Inspectorate: regarding the application by National Grid Carbon Ltd for an Order Granting Development Consent for the Yorkshire and Humber CCS Cross Country Pipeline – consent refused.

1552.2
From ERYC Press Office – regarding the Council clean up operation following high tide flooding in Howden.

1552.3
From Shire Hall – summary of funds spent so far for youth provision against the Town Council grant.

1552.4
From Mike Featherby, ERYC Head of Streetscene Services as a response to PCSO Simon Smith’s letter regarding reports received about speeding vehicles on Flatgate and HGVs regularly driving on the footpaths.  Mr Featherby responded by reporting that ER had conducted a seen day survey for speeds on Flatgate and found that the average speeds were 24 mph. 81 vehicles per day were over 35mph. They feel that the speeds are too high to change the speed limit to 20 mph and they can’t put traffic calming measures in as Flatgate has a good safety record.  Regarding the HGVs, parking changes are to be made on Flatgate which will move parking bays to the South side, thus protecting the houses which front directly onto the pavement.  There will be waiting area to allow vehicles to pass.  They are also looking into the feasibility of a one way westbound HGV weight restriction.  Further investigations and consultation to take place.
Min 1553
January Accounts

The accounts for January were approved as per the attached sheet.
Min 1554
Members’ reports on Council-related activity since the last Council meeting
1554.1
Cllr Ward – Ashes.
1554.2

Cllr Martinson – Ashes.

1554.3
Cllr Drury – Christmas Lights, Safety in the Minster grounds.
1554.4
Cllr Roberts – Christmas Lights.

1554.5
Cllr Hart – Christmas Lights.
1554.6  Cllr Wilson – Tree works on Marsh, Christmas Lights.
1554.7
Cllr Blee – Christmas Lights.
1554.8
Cllr Morris – Christmas Lights.


Min 1555
Date of Next Meeting

21 February 2017.

The meeting ended at 8:36 pm.
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Services/Goods provided £

Staff Costs 2,586.70    

Grounds + JBC Maintenance (675.41 + 390.12)

1,065.53    

Town Bus 320.00       

Electric for December 75.11        

Gas for December 132.35       

Office Phone (December) 34.33        

Annual website hosting and support (Mar 17 to Feb 18) 294.00       

Maintenance of plant display 99.84        

SLCC Annual membership 177.00       

Xmas - Fairground Organ 120.00       

Repairs to Minster railings 1,070.00    

Third quarter bill 42.30        

Xmas lights fixings 56.94        

Fire alarm inspection, service and test 72.00        

Lamp for archway 19.30        

Cleaning services 57.60        

Total 6,223.00    

Receipts

Annual rent of allotments 100.00       

JBC - headstones 102.00       

Meeting Room Hire 52.00        

Total 254.00       

Approved at the Town Council Meeting of 17 January 2017
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